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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 1st SEPTEMBER 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre and Mrs McFadzean


County Councillor Susan van de Ven


District Councillor Deborah Roberts

IN ATTENDANCE
1 member of the public

APOLOGIES
Mr Sutton

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

minutes of the previous meeting

No amendments were needed and all were agreed that the Minutes of the previous Meeting, held on Monday 4th August 2014, should be signed as a true record.

matters arisingfrom the minutes

The only item outstanding on the Action list was the documentation needed for the district council’s conservation appraisal.

foxton level crossing closure

Dr Oakley said that there was nothing further to report at the moment.  Another meeting of the Project Board would take place on Thursday, 4th September.

infrastrucure report

1.
Roads

Mike Cooper at the County Council had responded to the council’s request for work to be done on Foxton roads, by filling in some of the potholes in the High Street and submitting a request for Station Road to be resurfaced next year, which he believed had a good chance of being approved.

2.
Speed limit Reduction

Dr Oakley said that he had now applied for the speed limit reduction along Shepreth Road, under the Highways Local Initiative, for next year.  In conversation with the police he had managed to get them to “not oppose” a reduction in the speed limit from 60 to 40 although they would have preferred a 50 mph limit.  The total cost was likely to be in the range of £2,500 with most of this sum taken up by legal and advertising costs.  The County Council would pay up to 90% of this cost if the scheme was approved.
bt kiosk

BT had responded by an e-mail to the clerk’s request for the electricity supply to the kiosk to be disconnected, which had been circulated to councillors.  BT had warned that the kiosk was very heavy and that it might be damaged if moved to a different location.  A short discussion ensued about the possible difficulties in moving the kiosk and it was agreed that the project could not be taken further until the electricity supply had been disconnected.  BT had not given any indication of when this might happen.

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES

Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Skatepark Project

The fence posts had now been replaced by Mr Salmons and a quotation had been received for grass matting for the entrance to the skatepark.  The cost of four mats including delivery would be £81.00 net of VAT.  Mr McCreery asked council’s approval to order the matting.  All were agreed.

2.
Recreation Ground

The new bin for the car park had now been installed.

The safety inspection of the Play Area and the Skatepark would be carried out on 15th September and the price quoted for the inspection represented a major reduction in cost to previous years at £120 plus VAT.

3.
Ramblers’ Association

The bench offered by the Ramblers’ Association had now been delivered and would be installed on the path to Fowlmere this week.

4.
Defibrillator

Mr McCreery said that he had circulated all councillors with a summary of the latest position.  The council would be able to purchase a machine for £265 plus VAT through a scheme sponsored by the Football Association and the British Heart Foundation.

The proposal was that the parish council would pay for everything and then claim back 50% of the cost from the Sports Clubs.  The council had previously agreed to pay 50% of the cost up to a maximum of £750.

The estimated costs (net of VAT) for the defibrillator, cabinet and installation totalled £890.  The council’s share would be £445 and the five Sports Clubs (Football, Dynamo, Cricket, Tennis & Bowls) would each pay £89.

In addition, the clubs would each pay the council £12 per year in order to fund a replacement battery after five years at an estimated cost of £300.  An electricity supply existed immediately behind the proposed mounting position for the box, which could be coloured red, yellow or green.  Councillors preferred red.  Dr Oakley agreed to seek agreement for the proposed location of the box with the the Village Hall Trust.

Mr McCreery said, that in order to proceed with the purchase of the defibrillator, the council would need to provide a cheque for £318 (£265 + VAT) payable to the Cambridgeshire Football Association.  Agreed.
5.
Other

Eastern Tree Surgery had confirmed their previous quotation of £1,100 + VAT for the second stage of the tree work required following the Kask report in October 2013.

The station path has been strimmed and tidied up.

The Dovecote hedge and the hedge next to the old telephone box would be cut this month and Mr Salmons would trim and tidy up Vicarage Corner.
FINANCE
Dr Oakley gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts, in the absence of Mr Sutton, as follows:

Deposit Account
£12,697.78

Current Account
£2,055.02

(This included a transfer of £2,000 from the Deposit Account to cover payments agreed at the present meeting)

10-day Notice Account
£23,010.02

Dr Oakley proposed the following cheques for payment:

Foxton Village Hall (hire of Meeting Room 7/7 and Lounge 
£27.25

CGM (Cambridge Ltd) (grass cutting July)
£228.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, August plus extra work)
£360.00

Cambridgeshire Football Association Limited (automated 

external defibrillator application)
£318.00

J E Burns (salary September)
£308.84

J E Burns (expenses, July and August)
£85.03

HM Revenue and Customs (tax on clerk’s salary for 3 months 
£157.40

to 5th October)


Mr Bore seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

The clerk said that when she and Dr Grindley had met in the council office to file planning papers, it was apparent that the steps that Mr McCreery had kindly provided would not be sufficient to reach all the shelves and that the archive boxes were too heavy for convenience as storage for archive papers.  She requested the council’s agreement to purchase some suitable steps and storage containers plus ring binders for the archive Minutes.  All were agreed.

planning committee report (including District councillor’s report)

Dr Grindley said that the committee had not met in the previous month.  He said that when he and the clerk were sorting planning papers, some documents had come to light relevant to the proposed extension of the conservation area that would need to be incorporated.

Mr Barnes said that an arboriculture consultant had been to check on the condition of trees at the Moore’s Farm site.  He reiterated his concerns about asbestos on the site.

It was noted that the garage at No. 35 High Street had been converted to living accommodation and was now being rented.  It was thought that this did not have any planning implications.

-----------

Mrs Roberts gave her report at this time so that she could update councillors on the Moore’s Farm site following Foxton parish council’s letter to SCDC expressing its concerns.  Mr Paul Sexton had apologised for not having yet replied to the letter.  She said that concerns had been voiced about disturbance of bats at the site and said that these should be addressed to the police.  A full planning application for fifteen houses on the site had now been submitted to the Planning Department.  This was one more than originally planned, but the district council would not argue the matter in the present climate – two applications at Waterbeach had gained consent, even though the sites were in the Green Belt.  The matter of the digger arm swinging over the hedge bordering the site without warning was not one for the district council.  Such matters should be referred to the police.

Mr Barnes asked about retrospective planning permission for demolition of barns on the Moore’s Farm site.  Neither council members nor Mrs Roberts knew about this and Mrs Roberts said she would pursue the matter.

Mrs Roberts went on to talk about the drain connection at 14-16 Fowlmere Road: she said it was a question of whether the Building Control department said the drain was adequate.  She also said that going over someone’s land was a legal matter between the parties involved.  Dr Grindley pointed out that the drain must be connected to the public sewer by preference if the distance to the sewer falls within the prescribed length from the house.

Mr Barnes said that when the main sewer was put in, all the houses in that part of the village were given the option to be connected to it and that provision had been made at each house to allow connection.

Referring to the proposal for affordable housing at Hill Farm, Fowlmere Road, Mrs Roberts said that both parties (Mr and Mrs Salmons and SCDC) had reached an agreement, so that a planning application should be submitted in the near future.  She said that it was anticipated that the houses would be completed by the end of 2015.  As there was considerable interest in these proposed properties, Mrs Roberts said that, if people were experiencing difficulties in getting the information they wanted from the SCDC website, she would get paper copies to them if they contacted her.  For those with health problems there was additional paperwork.

Mrs Roberts also referred to the shortfall that had been identified in projected housing provision in the current Local Plan.  This problem was putting pressure on the Planning Department and could leave villages vulnerable to more development than they might wish.

county councillor’s report

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

1.
Transport for 16-18 year-olds in Education
Every September queries arose about the cost of transport to sixth form and other 16-18 education and training establishments, as this was invariably significant and often came as a shock.   This was not helped by the fact that arrangements were so complex and that detailed information was hard to obtain.  Dr van de Ven said that the council subsidised transport costs if a child was attending a “Nearest Designated Education Centre”, but even so the subsidy was a fraction of the total cost.  In fact, the council was not required to provide any subsidy at all, and, given the enormous and continuing across the board cuts, it was notable that the subsidy plan still existed.

Students from this area who needed help with transport to Comberton Sixth Form had discovered that the college was not within the county council’s catchment area for transport subsidy.  Dr van de Ven said this was a strange anomaly and that she was following the matter up with the council.  Comberton’s privately-run bus transport cost sixth formers about £1000 per year.  For transport to Cambridge-based sixth forms, the rail discount would be continued by Govia through contact with the Rail User Group, at £466 for an annual ticket, compared with £636 for council-subsidised Stagecoach bus travel.

2.
Govia’s takeover from First Capital Connect on 15th September
Dr van de Ven said she would be spending time this month, while the takeover was effected, in meeting the outgoing and incoming teams in order to keep an eye on any changes for local stations and services. Govia had been invited to the Rail User Group meeting on 24th September at 7:30pm at Foxton Village Hall.

3.
Cuts
The council was already working on the detail of next year’s budget.  One of the areas Dr van de Ven was keen to support was the provision of very small grants to organizations that provide social services: she said that many of these were facing closure from lack of funding.

4.
Funding Fair

Dr van de Ven said that a South Cambridgeshire Parish Funding Fair was taking place on 13th September.  She would be attending to talk about community groups and councils working together for the public interest.  There would be a good number of funding organizations present.

5.
The County Council’s Surface Water Management Plan
The council was trying to map surface water problems using local knowledge and information was being sought from parish councils.  The deadline for response had been extended from an unworkable 7th August to a date in September.  Dr van de Ven said that this was an important opportunity to register local concerns.  As FPC had not received any correspondence on this matter, Dr van de Ven said she would send FPC the questionnaire.

6.
Household waste recycling service consultation
Dr van de Ven said that some of the big cuts faced by the county council would be in household waste recycling/disposal services.  She asked people to fill out the questionnaire on: http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/recyclingcentreservice.  She said that it might be that significantly reducing opening hours/days could prevent outright closures, but that message would need to be conveyed via the consultation response.

7.
Trumpington Meadows Cycle link

The Trumpington Meadows developer, Grosvenors, had written to say that their anticipated opening of the Country Park cycle link on 12th September was to be pushed back to “late May/early June” 2015.  This was in spite of the fact that the cycle path had now been constructed and was actually ready to use.  The path was on privately owned land and so the county council had no sway.

police liaison report

There was nothing to report.

recreation ground trust report

Mrs McFadzean said that the reinvestment of the Trust’s funds was being carried out.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received in the past month as follows:

1)
Information pack from South Cambridgeshire District Council re its Parish Planning Forum held on 21st July 2014 including the following items:

· Brief Minutes of the meeting plus questions and responses and a suggested Parish Planning training programme

· Leaflet on 5-year Housing Land Supply

· Leaflets on UK Solar PV Strategy Part 1: Roadmap to a Brighter Future and Solar Farms

· Summary of presentation by Ian Lorman (Trees officer)

2)
E-mail from BT dated 19th August re telephone kiosk.

3)
Various e-mails from CAPALC.

visitor’s questions

Mr Howard said that the gate to the Play Area was still being left open allowing dogs to get in.  he also said that there were still piles of cuttings to the rear of the Illingworth Way houses.

Mr McCreery said that he would organise their clearance.

Mr Howard mentioned the number of cars being parked on the pavement.

This was due to the building work being undertaken at present and would therefore be of a temporary nature.

any other business

Mr Barnes complained that the footway at the top of Fowlmere Road badly needed to be resurfaced.

Mrs Macintyre mentioned that Mr Salmons had found two syringes by a bench on the Recreation Ground.

Mrs McFadzean said that Melbourn Area Youth Development (MAYD) had now handed over the running of the Youth Club to Groundworks, who would undertake some outreach work, but would get the club running again first.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 6th October 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.53pm.

